
College Park Quarterly Meeting – Our Short, Precious Lives

Tenth Month 14-16, 2011, Sierra Friends Center

Opening Plenary: 

Welcome:  Presiding Clerk Bob Runyan (CH) welcomed us to this 216th gathering of College Park Quarterly Meeting.  He introduced Tom Yamaguchi of Strawberry Creek as recording clerk, Jan Turner of Humboldt Meeting as Assistant Clerk, and Augie Brinker of Santa Cruz as Teen Co-clerk. Emily Walden, the second Teen Co-clerk was not able to attend.

Jan Turner announced we are trying a new procedure for the Box, which is used to disseminate information back to monthly meetings. Friends are asked to put one copy of what they want conveyed to meetings in the clerk’s folder in the Box. These items will be sent electronically to the representatives. If Friends also want representatives to hand deliver  items to their meetings, they should put them in the meeting files in the Box. The Assistant Clerk will remove folders of meetings who do not have anyone attending. Representatives should check the folders and take items at the end of Quarterly. Any items not picked up will be recycled.

Announcements should be given to Jan to read after each session. 

Roll Call:  Assistant Clerk Augie Brinker led the roll call of monthly meetings and worship groups. The following were in attendance:

Apple Seed

Berkeley

Central Coast

Chico

Davis

Delta

Friends House WG

Grass Valley

Humboldt

Lake County WG

Live Oak

Mendocino

Palo Alto

Redding

Redwood Forest

Reno

Sacramento

San Francisco

Santa Cruz

Strawberry Creek

There were no Friends present from the following meetings and worship groups: Fresno, Marin, Monterey Peninsula, Napa Sonoma, Oakland WG, San Jose, Southern Humboldt, Ukiah WG, Visalia, Hawaiian Friends (Big Island, Honolulu, Kauai WG, Mali WG, Molokai WG)

In addition, a number of visitors who introduced themselves:

Tess Solenberger, Bellingham, WA Meeting and Woolman Semester student

Andrew Seacrest, Berkeley Friend Church. Andrew brought greetings from Nate Seacrest now attending Guilford College.

Clare Griese, La Jolla, CA Meeting

Lucy Scanlon, Lancaster, PA Meeting and Woolman Semester Student

Alyssa Nelson of Davis, PYM Youth Program Coordinator. Alyssa is available to visit month meetings to talk about the PYM Youth Program.

Bruce Grimes and Tockhwock, Apple Seed Meeting, who are still members of Philadelphia Yearly Meeting

Zoe Price, Berkeley Friends Church

Delcy Steffy of Sacramento Meeting introduced the children’s program which is on the ground floor of Madrone Hall. She listed the times the children’s program will be in session. A craft project will involve lanterns made from leaves and found objects. She announced volunteers for the morning. Medical history forms are at Madrone Hall.

The clerk reminded us that children under 18 need to be in a program or with supervising adults during the weekend and not left on their own.

Jim Anderson, Teen Program Committee clerk, and Augie Brinker Teen co-clerk,  introduced the Teen Program. Attending teens introduced themselves. Jim offered a soup or salad metaphor. They have restructured the schedule so that teens can be with us enough to share their flavors with each other (soup) without losing their special qualities (salad).

The teens will help organize the concentric circles exercise.

This afternoon will include a forest improvement project and another event.

Jim Anderson invited the teen clerks and teen committee to stand and introduce themselves.

Augie Brinker announced that chat boxes will be organized by the teens during dinner. Signs on tables will have topics with a teen at each table as facilitator.

Children’s program program started.

Bob Runyan reviewed the schedule and theme. He has added a place at the bottom of schedules for individuals to write their names, along with their volunteer chores and scheduled times. It should help us to not lose our schedules and save on the need for printing more copies.

Gordon Starr, Grass Valley, announced sign ups for final cleanup will be on the bulletin board. 

Bob Runyan announced reordering of items for Plenary 2.

1. CPFEA

2. Nominating

3. Naming Committee

4. FCL short report

5. Eric Sabelman with a few short reports

6. Moderated dialog

7. Announcements and Worship

Eric Sabelman is looking for a partner to emcee to Family Night. He is taking sign ups.

Bob Runyan provided back ground for this session’s theme, Our Short, Precious Lives. There has been a theme for quarterly sessions over the last five or six years. The clerk, with the advice of Ministry and Oversight Committee, has selected the topic. Bob selected the theme for this session after reflecting on deaths that have recently occurred in his family, as well as the news of a Friend who has fourth stage lung cancer. He realized that we only have a finite time in this world. During this session we will be looking at living fully with whatever time we have in order to make the most of it.

Plenary I:  

Stephen Machett and Tess Solenberger led Concentric Circles outside of the meeting room with the following questions:

How are you today, right now?

Describe the best thing you are doing with your precious time these days.

What are the things that most distract you from your main calling?

When you look back on your life, what features are, or will be, most satisfying to you?

Interest groups and locations were introduced with the following topics:

We are all of a piece (future of PYM)

What can one person do (land mines)

Ask me about Quakerism

The Grace in Dying

Boycott, Divest, Sanction (Israel-Palestine)

Service Project (removing Scotch Broom)

Minutes of the opening plenary were read and approved with corrections.

Jan Turner introduced worship sharing groups and facilitated the count off.

Gordon Starr directed us to worship sharing locations.

Jan Turner read announcements.

Hillary Ellis-Lavigne, our cook, requested more volunteers for the kitchen.

Plenary II:
 

Plenary started with worship at 4:00 PM.

CPFEA Report:

Alyssa Nelson delivered the College Park Friends Education Association (CPFEA) report. She is alternate Clerk of Board and oversees all programs at Sierra Friends Center. Dorothy Henderson is  Head of School. Clerk Alice Dueker could not be here.

Alyssa introduced Cindy Truelood and Doug Milhous as members of the board.

Vanessa Teran, an Friendly Adult Presence (FAP), is available for questions.

Upcoming Woolman Semester events open to all include: Youth as Peacemakers and Sustainability Project Presentations on December 10; and Baccalaureate and Graduation on December 16-17. 

Assets have increased, and overall debts have decreased. Current bookkeeping systems are being overhauled.

CPFEA has added 6 new board members, and now has 9 members. They are looking for more. If you are interested in joining the board you may talk to Doug, Cindy, or Alyssa.

Teen camp will be expanded and people can register on line.

Their goal of the next Woolman Semester is to have 20 students.

Tess Solenberger, a current student, said it is the most intense thing she has ever experienced, starting with a 5-mile hike and camping trip. She loves Woolman, and it will always have a special place for her.

Friends are encouraged to donate to Sierra Friends Center and the Woolman Semester.

Nominating Committee Report:

Sarah Tyrrell (Berkeley) gave the Nominating Committee report. Fall is usually a quiet time for Nominating. She distributed the roster of committees with the names of new nominations in bold type. 

Children’s program:

Alice Rosenthal (Berkeley) 2014

Delcy Steffy (Sacramento) as Children’s Program clerk 2014

For CPFEA Board:

Sharon Stewart (Grass Valley) 2015

Kelsey Crowe (no meeting) 2015

 for FASE Board:

Donna Smith (Redwood Forest) 2014

Amy Southwick (Friends House) 2013

Nancy Proctor (no meeting) 2014

Sue Thomas (no meeting) 2014

Sam MIller (no meeting) 2014

Ann Harwood (Redwood Forest) Resident Rep 2012

Kay Kerriden (no meeting) 2012

Jim Stimmel has resigned from the CPFEA Board.

Liz Baker and Richard Kavinoky have resigned from the the FASE Board.

The Names will read again tomorrow. Bring questions and concerns to members of Nominating committee.

Naming Committee Report:

Martha Hunkins (Humboldt) read the Naming Committee report. They are naming Sarah Tyrrell for a 3-year term and Janet Leslie for a 3-year term. Sarah Tyrrell and Alice Sowaal are being named co-clerks.

Carl Anderson is also currently serving on Naming Committee.

FCL short report

Kevan Insko reported for Friends Committee on Legislation (FCL). Next year we can end the death penalty in California. We Need 700,000 signatures and $8 million for the initiative campaign. FCL organizing with other faith based groups. Petitions will be available at end of month. More information is available on FCL’s website, www.fclca.org. 

People can also sign up for action alerts on the FCL website.

Kevan encouraged us to stay active. Our letters, calls, and e-mails do make a difference. Many of the bills FCL opposed were stopped this year, but some can come back next year. One would require young men to register for the draft before they can get drivers licenses.

She encourage us to donate to FCL’s end of year campaign. Only 8% of donations come from meetings. FCL needs more donations from individuals.

Eric Sabelman (Palo Alto) gave three short reports.

The first was for repair of the Mito Meeting house that was heavily damage by the earthquake and tsunami in Japan. Donations are being collected by Katoko Sax of Palo Alto Meeting. Information is available from FWCC’s website <http://www.fwccawps.org/pubs/newsletters.php> or directly from Mitsuo Otsu ariunaa_mongol1188@ybb.ne.jp. Fundraising is coordinated through Gwynedd Meeting of Philadelphia YM by Rolland Henderson rolland501@yahoo.com. Checks can be made payable to Gwynedd Monthly Meeting of Friends. Be sure to note your donation is for Mito Reconstruction. Please send it to: Gwynedd Friends Meeting, 1101 Dekalb Pike, Gwynedd, PA 19454

The second report was for the AFSC’s Windows and Mirrors http://windowsandmirrors.org/ - Reflection of the War in Afghanistan. The exhibit focuses attention on the civilian lives lost in the war, which isnow in its tenth year. Eric is a member of Multifaith Voices for Peace and Justice, www.multifaithpeace.org, which just finished showing the exhibit. It is now on display at the University of San Francisco and the Islamic Cultural Center of Northern California in Oakland. Eric has information for meetings that would like to show Windows and Mirrors. Contact Eric Sabelman eesabelman@gmail.com if your Meeting is interested.

Eric’s third report was as the archivist of the quarterly meeting. The archive is in the basement of San Francisco Meeting. Recently, Tom King (San Jose) gave Eric copies of past directories. He will be scanning them and making them available online. The directories will be helpful to identify past recording clerks who may have minutes and other documents. A draft letter of transmittal for Meetings and individuals to send material to the Archivist for accession will be posted on the CPQM website, along with guidelines for types of material to be kept in the archive.  The guidelines will help monthly meetings on what documents should be submitted to the archives. An online form for submissions asks “What do you have to donate and why it is important?” 

His reports are attached to these minutes.

Alyssa Nelson (Davis), PYM Youth Program Coordinator, moderated a dialog with a small group of  teenage and adult Friends. The purpose was to find how we can get to know each other better, especially those we meet for the first time.

Participants answered the questions “When did I feel most alive today?” and “When did I feel least connected?” They finished by asking questions to each other. Students were asked how they felt about the amount of homework they are being assigned. 

The plenary ended with announcements and worship.

Plenary III:
  

Plenary 3 started at 8:45 am.

Finance/Treasurer Report:

Carl Anderson (Strawberry Creek) delivered both the Finance Committee and Treasurer’s reports. Treasurer Paul Harris was unable to attend.

We are using the same fiscal year as the yearly meeting. Quotas are in good shape. There are some checks that have arrived that are not in this report. Membership is down slightly.

In the spring session, the quarterly meeting lost $2200 dollars, more than what was expected. We are burning through our excess rapidly. The reports are available electronically.

If Friends have expenses, Carl is an authorized signer on the checkbook.

In response a question, Carl says the loss can be accounted to a smaller turnout at spring quarter. He guesses the economy may be a factor in the turnout. Bob suggested that the fees for using facilities have increased. 

It was noted that a replacement co-chef made a special trip to replace someone who was sick. Carl assured that all legitimate expenses will be paid. 

Finance Committee recommends rates. Will be reviewing ways to deal with the losses.

It was suggested that more attenders can be encouraged to become members.

Registrar’s Report:

Registrar Dennis Thalson (Berkeley) announced 135 Friends have registered for fall quarterly. 126 were here for most of the weekend. 22 teens were registered. Only 18 participated in the teen program. 10 children registered. Only 75 registered by the deadline. Many registered late, which is a concern.

Dennis asked attenders to leave their name tags on registration table so that they can be used at the next session.

It was noted that Southern California Quarter has no onsite registration.

Bob said the issue of late registration will be discussed during lunch. Later, M&O and Planning committees will be considering this and other issues regarding the gathering.

Ministry and Oversight Report:

Elizabeth Boardman (Davis) gave the report. The committee visits monthly meeting and welcomes requests for visitations. They have been working to see how we can reduce the Quarter’s workload and climate footprint.

Nominating

Nominations presented yesterday were approved.

Naming Committee

Martha Hunkins (Humboldt) read again the names submitted to be members of Nominating Committee. The names were approved.

Minutes were approved with some further discussion on the issue of late registration. It was suggested that meetings get earlier notification of the registration deadline so that word can be passed on to members and attenders. We should not discourage attendance at Quarterly, even if that means accepting those who register late.

Jan read announcements. Delta Meeting will sponsor a gathering at Lawrence Livermore Lab on December 11 to witness against the design and construction of nuclear weapons.

The plenary was followed by family worship.

CLOSING PLENARY:    

Closing Worship

Tess Solenberger (Bellingham) and Zoe Price (BFC) reported for the Teen Program Committee. The teens enjoyed the service project, which involved removing Scotch Broom from the property. Chat boxes were successful, though some wished the teens had stayed at the tables longer. The committee received suggestions on how to improve worship sharing, including splitting into smaller groups. They learned that snacks need to be planned better in advance. Tess enjoyed being an emcee at Community Night. They would like to see more free time in the schedule with chances to get up and move. They would like to have more space heaters for cold nights. The Youth Program Coordinator was helpful at business meetings and in communicating with what’s going on with adults.

In the Children’s Committee report, Shannon Fagen  (Reno) displayed a list of activities the children were involved in over the weekend, including making lanterns, leaf rubbings, and foam art. There was also outside play, reading, and drawing. Delcy Steffy thanked the parents. The children worked very well together.

Speaking our of the silence, we shared our reflections about the theme of the weekend, Our Short, Precious Time Together. Those reflections are attached as a separate report.

During announcements, there was more information provided on the demonstration at Livermore Lab being sponsored by Delta Meeting. It will start at 10:30 am on 12/11/11. Participants are advised to bring a chair and warm clothing.

Minutes were approved with corrections.

Winter Quarterly Meeting

First month 14, 2012, at Redwood Forest Meeting

Respectfully submitted,



Signed,

Tom Yamaguchi, Recording Clerk


Bob Runyan, Presiding Clerk

Attachments:

Ministry and Oversight Committee Report

Japan Earthquake Aid, AFSC’s Windows and Mirrors, and CPQM Archivist reports

Children’s Committee Report

Treasurer’s Report

Membership Quota, Fall 2011 Report

Nominating Committee Report

Nominating Committee Slate

College Park Friends Educational Association Report


